Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

December 14, 2015

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this regular meeting to order at 6:30 P.M., December 14, 2015 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted, Scott Brown and Charles Hebbard.  Also present, Burton Seymour Jr, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, five (5) residents and seven (7) high school seniors.  Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek was absent.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Scott Tarkowski asked the Board to be placed on the agenda every month as he plans on providing a monthly report.  The Association held another fundraiser for the pool fund.  They had a movie night at the Westmoreland School.  Currently, they are having a raffle for a TV, headphones and a prepaid Visa card.  Mr. Tarkowski added that he will be meeting with the Town Attorney on Tuesday to discuss the progress of the 501C3 designation
There being no others wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl (Buckey) Eddy reported; 

      A)  Continued picking up brush and leaves

      B)  Winter tree work-cutting trees

      C)  Continue to install driveway culvert pipes

      D)  Decorated Town Green for the Holidays
Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that he obtained a quote for the grass seed needed for the new football field at the Town Park.  Site One; out of Syracuse; quoted $1,855.00 for a 50/50 blend and $2,063.00 for an athletic mix.  Councilperson Pritchard advised the Highway Superintendent that he is a Seedway dealer and thought he could probably beat that price.  He will send information by fax tomorrow.
152 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown to authorize the Highway Superintendent to compare product and purchase the grass seed needed to procure the lawn on the new football field at the Town Park from either Site One or Seedway, whichever is less expensive.  This motion was seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
The Highway Superintendent spoke of the 4&1 bucket that he had listed on the auction site in the spring, explaining that the only bid he received was for $1,500.00.  The Town of Kirkland has offered to buy it for $4,500.00. 
153 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to sell the underutilized 4 &1 bucket to the Town of Kirkland for the sum of $4,500.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Councilperson Brown asked the Highway Superintendent about the voucher submitted for GPS units.  Highway Superintendent Eddy explained that he dropped the Star Track system and is changing to Verizon for his vehicle tracking system.  The Verizon program is web based so he will not experience the down-time he has now.  It also offers a USB feature that notifies the Highway Superintendent of any mechanical problems a truck may have.  In addition, the Verizon program offers two (2) free towing occurrences per year (up to $800.00).
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Department for the nice job they did on the holiday decorations.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and referenced the Assessors report.
Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek report stated;
 The renewals will be going out this month.  The new exemption forms are in the hall for anyone who might need one.  As always I will be getting the new address changes to the tax collector as the November transfers came in from the County.  I will be out of the office Dec 16th, 23rd and maybe the 30th due to heart surgery.  Have a great and safe Christmas and a Happy New Year. 

Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Codes Report.
Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

Issued 5 permits for the month

      Collected $160.00 in fees

                Issued total of 113 permits for 2015

               Complaints:

               Property Maintenance, 6225 Cooper St.

               Unsafe Structure, 4932 State Route 233

	Month
	Nov. 15
	         Westmoreland 
	 Monthly Report
	Building Permits/ 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	11/10/15
	2015-0107
	Gudyka
	 Nick
	4210 Skyline Drive
	335.000-2-4.3
	Septic
	$45.00

	11/10/15
	2015-0108
	Stoffle
	Harold
	5129 NYS Rte 233
	314.000-1-23.2
	Solar Array
	$25.00

	11/11/15
	2015-0109
	Christiano
	Antonio
	7303 West Main St
	302.004-2-53
	Demolition
	$20.00

	11/19/15
	2015-0110
	Jukupovic
	Emeil
	NYS Rte 5
	326.000-1-47
	Demolition
	$20.00

	11/24/15
	2015-0111
	Mullen
	 James
	7038 NYS Rte 5
	326.000-2-42.2
	Wood Stove
	$50.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$160.00


Supervisor Eisnor stated he received a letter from Gayla Rothdiener concerning a fence she erected on her property.  Codes Officer Thieme explained that Ms. Rothdiener obtained permission from the County DPW to put up a 4’ fence around her property located at the French Road and E. South Street intersection.  This fence is in violation of Town Codes due its height in the front and side property line.  The Codes Officer notified Ms. Rothdiener that it had to come down.  A lengthy discussion followed concerning height restrictions, the stop sign setback, County vs. Town code restrictions and safety issues.

Councilperson Hebbard stated he didn’t think the fence was causing sight restrictions and was not as dangerous as everyone made it out to be.  He feels the fence has made an improvement in the property.
Councilperson Pritchard ask the Codes Officer how the Codes Department handled re-models.  Councilperson Pritchard expressed concern that inferior materials or products being used would not meet code standards.  Codes Officer Thieme stated that there is no reference in the Town’s Codes to home re-models.  The only time a permit and or inspections are required is if the square footage of the home is changing.  Councilperson Pritchard asked the Attorney if the Town would incur any liability exposure for a home that was inadequately remodeled.  Attorney Mattacola replied, no.

The Supervisor thanked Codes Officer Thieme for his report and advised the Board that the Water Plant Operator Ted Flint met with C. Jack Dodson last week concerning the performance of well #1.   They determined the problem was just a clogged filter.  Once the filter was replaced the water levels rose back to normal and the well is functioning properly.   




Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;   
     In November we loaned out 987 items and purchased 46 new books from Mid-York Library System for $718.44

The November 9th Book Club; which consisted of nine (9) people; read and discussed “Caleb’s Crossing” by Geraldine Brooks.

Eleven (11) Scouts from Pack #181 and four (4) leaders met here on November 12th.  In order to receive a library patch, they needed to research a famous person and write the things he was best known for; and hope the other people could guess the person.  They had to review famous two people in the Town of Westmoreland.  Sharon Yager came and presented information on James Dean and Pomroy Jones.  She showed them the new blue markers that were erected at their homesteads, and a little about each man.

The Supervisor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.
        In November, the Town Clerk’s office sold fifteen (15) new dog licenses; renewed fifty (50) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license for $604.00.  Of that, $100.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $504.00, which includes $10.00 in enumeration fees.

On November 5, 2015 thirty (30) late notices were sent out for dogs due in October 2015.  Renewal notices, for forty-four (44) dogs due in December were sent out November 30, 2015.

DECALS sales totaled $504.00, of which the Town realized $27.78 in commissions. 

Two (2) marriage licenses were sold for $80.00, $45.00 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $35.00. Nine (9) certified copies were issued for $90.00; four (4) building permit fees and one (1) septic inspection fee was received for $160.00.

Six (6) permanent handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.

Communications received:

1. Mohawk Valley Water Authority- annual financial report.

2. Broedel Energy – request to be added to list of fuel bidders.

3. Municipal Partners- offer to assist in adopting a foreclosure ordinance.

4. NYS Department of Transportation- Highway Work Permit renewal.
5. Environmental Facilities Corporation- notice of CWSRF and DWSRF available funding.

6. Town of Westmoreland Bookkeeper- sales tax payment comparison spreadsheet.

Checks received:

1. County of Oneida

sales tax revenue


$  377,200.38

2. Clark Mills Fire Dept.

fuel



$           11.28

3. Stanwix Heights VFD

fuel October


$           87.71

4. Clark Mills Fire Dept.

fuel



$           79.79

5. Westmoreland Justice Court
Justice Ossont- October

$    13,031.00  

6. Time Warner Cable

franchise fees


$      6,461.62

7. Time Warner Cable

franchise fees


$    13,115.49

8. Westmoreland Union Cemetery
fuel



$           80.33

9. Westmoreland Fire District

workers comp payment

$         981.27

10. Westmoreland Fire District
fuel



$         522.99

11. Westmoreland Fire District




$      4,642.52

12. Westmoreland Central School
fuel



$      7,661.90

13. Westmoreland Central School
fuel



$      6,192.71

14. James Whittemore

sand filter purchase

$           50.00  

Councilperson Pritchard asked the Clerk what the final outcome of the Dog Enumeration was.  The Town Clerk explained that it was a disaster.  What the enumerator did was fine, but only covered three (3) roads in the Town.

The Supervisor thanked the Town Clerk and asked for the Attorney’s Report. 
Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;
     a)    Work on Pool Corporation

     b)   Continue to work on workers’ compensation issue

     c)    Dialogue with Westmoreland schools over insurance issue
The Attorney stated that he has a meeting with the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association on Tuesday to discuss the 501C3 application and a meeting on Friday regarding the Workers Compensation.
Councilperson Pritchard asked if the Westmoreland Fire Commissioners were on Board with the Town in our current Workers Compensation problems, or if they were even aware of the problems.  Supervisor Eisnor responded that he had discussed this with them many times and they were willing to share in the costs.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested we put this in writing and send them a certified letter.

154 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Husted to authorize the Attorney to send a certified letter to the Westmoreland Fire Commissioners asking if they are in or out of the Comp Alliance Workers Compensation Plan as of January 1, 2016.  The letter should stipulate that a response is required by December 24, 2015.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

155 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to include in the certified letter being sent to the Westmoreland Fire Commissioners the legal obligation of the Westmoreland Fire District in any money that may ultimately be awarded to Oneida County.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that the new furnace has been installed and after several return visits, all the bugs have been worked out.
The Supervisor stated that he would like to hold the year end meeting on December 29, 2015 at 6:00 pm, if that met with everyone’s approval.  All Board members were agreeable and the meeting time was set. 
Supervisor Eisnor then asked which of the following dates would work for the Organizational Meeting; January 1, January 2 or January 5, 2016.  After a brief discussion the Board decided to hold the Organizational Meeting on January 2, 2016 at 9:30 A.M.  Supervisor Eisnor added that the Clerk had approached him on doing a one day swearing in ceremony.  The Board agreed and all elected Officials will be sworn in at 9:00 A.M. on January 2, 2016, prior to the Organizational Meeting. 
The Supervisor stated that he was reviewing the Martin Drive Sewer Contract and realized it had expired in 2012.  He is getting numerous letters from the County Health Department regarding the water situation on Martin Drive.  The Supervisor has relayed the cost prohibitive situation of installing Municipal water to the Martin Drive residents and told the County Health Department that it really is not the Town’s responsibility to provide those residents with water.  Most Westmoreland residents have private water sources. 

Councilperson Pritchard mentioned an article he saw in the paper stating Kirkland got a $100,000.00 grant for a sewer extension down Robson Road.  Councilperson Hebbard added that Kirkland does not seem to be interested in any water extensions.  They are concentrating on their sewer districts. 
Supervisor Eisnor referred all Board members to the Budget Modifications in their packets.

156 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve the following Budget Modifications;


From DA9060.800- Hospital/ Medical Ins.
To 
DA9045.800- Workers Compensation
$4,800.34


From DA5130.210- Machinery Insurance
To
DA5140.400- Tree/Brush Contractual
$2,223.97


From  A7110.200-   Parks-Capital Outlay
To
A7110.400- Parks-Equipment & Maint.      $51.80

From A1990.400- Contingent Account

To
A7140.400- Pool-Contractual

    $325.50
All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
At this time Supervisor Eisnor recessed the regular meeting and present Councilperson David Husted with a certificate of appreciation for his years of service to the Town of Westmoreland.  He advised everyone in attendance that cake and coffee would be served after the meeting.  The Supervisor then re-convened to the regular session.
Councilperson Pritchard made reference to the spreadsheet the Bookkeeper prepared showing our sales tax receipts are down $32,000.00 this year.

156 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #295 through #325, which totals $174,588.83.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

157 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General fund, vouchers #424 through #473, which total $93,341.44.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
158 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows;

Tindall Water


voucher #11-#12

which total
$      6,854.05   Westmoreland Water

vouchers #79- #91

which total
$      5,173.05



Spencer Water


voucher #15

which total
$        228.00
All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
159 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
160 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve the minutes of November 9, 2015 as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor stated the next regular meeting will be held on January 11, 2016 at 6:30 P.M, the End of Year Meeting will be held December 29, 2015 at 6:00 P.M. and the Organizational Meeting will be on January 2, 2016 at 9:30 A.M.  The Supervisor added that anyone wishing to Anthony Picente’s swearing in ceremony is welcome to.  It will be on December 30, 2015.

Supervisor Eisnor asked for Attorney Mattacola’s thoughts on the complaint letter received by Richard Smith.  Attorney Mattacola stated that if everything Mr. Smith stated in his letter is true, he feels the Town should pay the requested amount of $950.00.  The Attorney added that the check should be presented to Mr. Smith only after he agrees and signs a general release form absolving the Town from any future litigation. 
161 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to authorize the Attorney to draw up a general release for Richard Smith to sign, and once signed to authorize the Supervisor to reimburse Richard Smith the sum of $950.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.  
162 There being no one wishing to address the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:35 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
